Cabinet

Meeting held on Tuesday, 7 May 2019 at 6.30 pm in Council Chamber, Town Hall,
Katharine Street, Croydon CR0O 1NX

MINUTES

Present: Councillor Tony Newman (Chair);

Councillor Stuart Collins, Hamida Ali, Jane Avis, Alisa Flemming,
Simon Hall, Stuart King (non-voting — Job Share), Oliver Lewis,
Paul Scott (voting — Job Share) and Manju Shahul-Hameed

Also Present: Councillors Tim Pollard, Jason Perry, Lynne Hale, Simon Hoar,
Vidhi Mohan, Helen Pollard, Robert Ward, Margaret Bird,
Sherwan Chowdhury, Patsy Cummings, Patricia Hay-Justice,
Bernadette Khan, Shafi Khan, Joy Prince and Louisa Woodley

Apologies: Councillors Alison Butler, Mario Creatura and Maria Gatland
PART A
35/19 Minutes of the previous meeting

The minutes of the Cabinet meeting held on 25 March 2019 were agreed.
The Leader of the Council signed the minutes as an accurate record.

36/19 Disclosure of Interests
There were none.
37/19 Urgent Business (If any)
There were no items of urgent business.

38/19 Inform, Involve, Inspire & Create - Croydon's Culture and Libraries
Plans

The Leader thanked the Cabinet Member for Culture, Leisure & Sport and
officers for their continued work in putting culture at the heart of the
borough’s regeneration.

The Cabinet Member for Culture, Leisure & Sport noted that a year had
passed since the collapse of Carillion and the library service had been
brought back in-house. As such, it was felt that it was an appropriate time
to establish some structure and a strategy for the important service. In the
last year the Cabinet Member stated that improvements had already been
made to the service, including increasing the funding for books.



Additionally, given the Administration’s focus on culture it was felt that it
would be beneficial to have a strategy for culture also. The council was
seeking to develop a strong and inclusive cultural calendar with partners;
and had successfully built strong relationships with the Arts Council and
Lottery Fund which had seen funding increase year on year. Furthermore,
Members were informed that the Cabinet Member had met with the
Deputy Mayor for Culture and stated that there continued to be
commitment to strengthening culture in the borough as it was recognised
that culture was at the heart of regeneration in Croydon. The Culture Plan
was due to cover a five year period and would be reviewed annually as it
was recognised that it was a dynamic sector and that it would be
necessary to ensure it was up to date.

In relation to libraries, the Cabinet Member recognised that it was a
considerable group of assets and the council was committed to refurbish
all 13 libraries over a ten year period. Investment would continue to
ensure the libraries had the latest technology and appropriate layout. The
focus going forward was to enable young people to be inspired by
libraries and culture, and to encourage residents to engage with their local
library through a variety of volunteer roles.

The Cabinet Member confirmed that Fairfield Halls would reopen in
September 2019 with an exciting programme of events, new open
spaces, and enhanced public realm in the local area. Work continued with
the operator and local groups to ensure the aims of an inclusive offer was
delivered.

Additionally, it was noted that a programme of events was being
developed across Croydon with more partners looking to hold events
which was an exciting development.

Members recognised the work which had gone into the development of
the Plans and welcomed the Culture Plan which was noted to have good
intentions and would be integral to achieving future funding; however
requested further detail of how the Plan would be delivered.

In response to Member questions the Cabinet Member confirmed that
there would be a water feature as part of the public realm by Fairfield
Halls. Additionally the Cabinet Member for Environment, Transport &
Regeneration (voting — Job Share) stated that it was the intention to
encourage more developers to create water spaces as part of new
developments as it was recognised that they can facilitate wellbeing.

The Cabinet Member, in response to questions, confirmed that he was
keen to see more volunteers in all of the libraries as they could provide an
opportunity to support an important service, and whilst it was recognised
that technology would enable libraries to be open longer volunteers would
plan an important role also.



Some Members noted that they had previously campaigned against the
closure of libraries in their wards, and whilst the libraries were not closed
they had been outsourced. It was felt that the Libraries Plan was positive
move and stated that residents had appreciated the investment since the
libraries had been brought in-house. It was recognised that the Plan
would enable libraries to be more accessible and would support all
residents.

In response to Member questions the Cabinet Member confirmed that
South Norwood library was a library which had been moved to a more
accessible location and was due to open in Spring 2020, and consultation
with local residents of Norbury Library would take place on 11 May 2019
regarding future plans. It was recognised that the study spaces at the
library were not ideal and it was intended that these would be
redeveloped to be fit for purpose and would inspire young people.

Members noted that there were opportunities to use libraries more and
pointed to the Library of Things in Upper Norwood, along with the events
which took place at the library. It was further noted that libraries provided
additional opportunities, including recruitment and employment advice,
supporting apprenticeships, and providing spaces for workshops to
support local small or medium sized companies in the borough.

The Cabinet Member stated that the proposed redevelopment of libraries,
such as Norbury Library, was exciting and would support the aim of
making libraries inspiring for all residents. Whilst it was noted that the
proposed capital expenditure for Norbury and Thornton Heath libraries
was around £2 million, and other libraries capital expenditure amounted to
around £1.5 million, the Cabinet Member stated that this was in large part
due to the historic underinvestment in those libraries. Investment in the
libraries would be proportional to their use and needs.

Members were informed that the Croydon Food and Music Festival would
take place in 2019 and the council had invested £5,000 to support the
festival. It was stated that it was important that the heritage of Croydon
was celebrated, and as part of the Music City Project it was intended that
music heritage trail would be developed which would celebrate Croydon’s
diverse heritage. Additionally, Members were informed that Croydon
would receive a portrait of Stormzy from the National Portrait Gallery
which would be put on show. It was noted by Members that Stormzy, who
came from Croydon, was number 1 in the charts and that this should be
celebrated.

The Leader of the Council delegated authority to the Cabinet to make the
following decisions.

RESOLVED to:

1. Adopt the Cultural Plan for Croydon 2019-2023, at Appendix 1 of
the report; and
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2. Recommend adoption of the Croydon Libraries Plan 2019-28, at
Appendix 2 of the report, to Full Council.

Changes to Local Safeguarding Children Board Arrangements

The Cabinet Member for Children, Young People informed Members that
there would be an event on 17 May 2019, Croydon Has Talent, which
included two awards which had been named in honour of Croydon
musicians.

The Independent Chair of the Croydon Safeguarding Children Board, Di
Smith, introduced the report stating that it was important that the
approach taken by the Board was appreciated and that the changes were
in response to changes in statute. Additionally it was noted that the core
partners of the Board; the council, the CCG and Police; were conscious
that further improvements to safeguarding were necessary, especially in
light of the Ofsted outcome from 2017.

The ambition of the Board was to develop further multiagency working,
and work closely with all safeguarding partners and the Adults
Safeguarding Board to maintain synergy. To ensure effective working the
Partnership would include schools, the voluntary sector, early years and
further education providers; and these partners had identified three
priority areas which the Board would look at in detail. The three priority
areas, which were outlined within the report were; neglect, vulnerable
adolescents, and children with disabilities, and it was intended that each
area would be chaired by a representative from the council, the CCG and
the Police.

Cabinet Members welcomed the report and the important work the Board
had and would continue to undertake, including work on vulnerable
adolescents.

In response to Member questions the Cabinet Member stated that there
were a number of opportunities for her to be kept up to date on the
safeguarding situation in Croydon as she chaired the Children and
Families Partnership, was a Member of the Health & Wellbeing Board,
had regular meetings with the Independent Chair of the Board and with
the Executive Director of Children, Families & Education. It was felt that
the Cabinet Member maintained oversight of the service and would
continue to be kept informed. Additionally, it was noted that education and
schools were part of the partnership and would ensure information was
shared.

The Leader of the Council delegated authority to the Cabinet to make the
following decisions.

RESOLVED to agree the proposed changes to Croydon’s Safeguarding
Children Board arrangements as set out in the report.
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Community Fund Commissioning Programme

The Cabinet Member for Safer Croydon & Communities informed
Members that the paper followed the Strategy which had been agreed by
Cabinet in March 2019, and sought to agree the commissioning
framework. The paper outlined five tenders for the Community Fund
which ensured that the process was in line with the Opportunity &
Fairness Commission and had been developed in response to concerns
raised by the voluntary sector.

Members were informed that commissioning would take place between
June and October, with a further report to be taken in December to agree
the funding from April 2020. This would help to support the community
sector so they were able to plan with the clear timeline.

Members thanked officers for all their work in developing the Community
Fund and their future work to implement and support the Fund.

In response to Member questions the Cabinet Member noted that the
approach was different to previous years as it had been recognised that
previously there had been 36 funding agreements ranging from over
£250,000 to less than £5,000 which were commissioned under the same
evaluation. The intention was that having five separate areas would
support the voluntary sector as each cluster was being treated according
to their nature. The Cabinet Member stated that the council wanted to
have a greater emphasis on quality rather than on price.

The Cabinet Member for Finance & Resources noted that there were
differences in the sector and the commissioning framework sought to
reflect those services, as it was recognised that a ‘one size fits all’
approach would not work for the community sector.

The Cabinet Member for Families, Health & Social Care thanked the
Cabinet Member and officers for their work and continued engagement
with the community sector. It was noted that unpaid carers, who made a
contribution in the region of £618 million per annum in the borough, would
be supported under the Community Fund which was welcomed.

The Leader of the Council delegated authority to the Cabinet to make the
following decisions.

RESOLVED: To

1. Approve the procurement strategy as set out in this report, which
will result in the award of contracts;

2. Note that the Director of Commissioning and Procurement has
approved under Regulation 18 to waiver the standard evaluation
criteria ratio under Regulation 21 of the Councils Tenders and
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Contracts Regulations to being 70% Quality and 30% Cost. Please
see section 3 of the report for full details;

3. To note that the Director of Commissioning and Procurement has
approved under Regulation 18 to waiver the requirement of not
including the Premier Supply Programme under Regulation 21 of
the Councils Tenders and Contracts Regulations as this would
reduce the funding available to the appointed VCS contractors;

4. To note that minor changes to the procurement strategy will be
approved by the Director of Commissioning and Procurement in
consultation with the Cabinet Member for Safer Croydon and
Communities or Cabinet Member for Families, Health and Social
Care in consultation with the Cabinet Member for Finance and
Resources; and

5. To note the Leader is delegating the authority to approve the award
of contracts for the services to the Cabinet Member for Safer
Croydon and Communities in consultation with the Cabinet
Member for Families, Health and Social Care and the Cabinet
Member for Finance and Resources.

Stage 2: Response to recommendations arising from Children &
Young People Scrutiny Sub-Committee on 27 November 2018 and
Scrutiny & Overview Committee on 11 December 2018

The Leader of the Council delegated authority to the Cabinet to make the
following decisions.

RESOLVED: to approve the response and action plans attached at
Appendix A of the report and that these be reported to the Scrutiny and
Overview Committee or relevant Sub-Committees.

Investing in our Borough

The Leader of the Council delegated authority to the Cabinet to make the
following decisions.

RESOLVED: To approve

1. The procurement strategy which will result in contract awards for
the provision of Community Fund for a maximum term of 3 years
as set out at agenda item 7.

RESOLVED: To note
2. The list of delegated award decisions made by the Director of

Commissioning and Procurement, between 12/03/2019 -
11/04/2019.



3. The list of delegated award decisions for contracts over £500,000
in value and procurement strategies over £5,000,000 in value
made by the nominated Cabinet Member in consultation with the
Cabinet Member for Finance and Resources or, where the
nominated Cabinet Member is the Cabinet Member for Finance
and Resources in consultation with the Leader since the last
meeting of Cabinet

43/19 Exclusion of the Press and Public

This item was not required.

The meeting ended at 7.51 pm



